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Time Commenced 

 
The meeting commenced at 4.00pm. 

 
1. Attendance and Apologies 

 
Attendance 
Cr Robyn Hordern Councillor 
Cr Sue Meehan Councillor 
Cr Alan Brown Councillor 
Cr Phillip Silver Mayor 
Glenn Costello Ballina Chamber of Commerce 
Allan Hart Paradise FM 
Margaret Hains Ballina Day View Club 
Mary O’Brien Lighthouse Day Club 
George Young Ballina Lions Club 
Betty Barwick Ballina CWA 
Andrew Playford Ballina High School & East Ballina Lions Club 
Neil Denison Ballina Environment Society 
Lorraine Leuckel South Ballina Beach Community Association 
 
Council Staff in Attendance 
John Truman Group Manager Civil Services 
 
Apologies 
Dr Lee Andresen Ballina Environment Society 
Pip Carter St Andrews Ballina 
Sheila Aveling Paradise FM 
 
 

2. Declarations of Interest 
 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 

3. Deputations 
 
There were no deputations. 
 

4. Confirmation of the Minutes of the Previous Meeting 
 
The Minutes of the previous meeting held on 12 July 2011 were accepted as 
a true and correct record. 
 

5. Business Arising from the Previous Minutes  
 
Wedding Policy 
 
John Truman advised the Committee that a Council report had been prepared 
for the purpose of reviewing the policy. The report recommends that Council 
examine the Fawcett Park/Captain Cook Park issue with the Chamber of 
Commerce. 
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Tweed Street Maintenance 
 
John Truman confirmed that a maintenance request had been made to the 
staff regarding potholes at this location. 
 
Service Club Signage 
 
John Truman reported the following update from Council's Tourism section 
regarding community signage. 
 
In June 2011, Council resolved to halt work on the town and village signage 
project until a Councillor Workshop was held. The workshop resulted in some 
new designs being put forward, however to date, consensus has not been 
achieved on a way forward. This has resulted in a delay for the entire project, 
including the Local Community Information Boards. Part of the project also 
includes reference to an online Community Directory which will feature 
detailed information on community service organisations/clubs. This project 
has also been delayed due to glitches in software. The General Manager has 
advised that he would like to move forward with this project regardless of the 
town and village sign design, and to this end, the promotional and interpretive 
signage taskforce will ensure this project is complete in the very near future. 
 
Defibrillator Signage 
 
John Truman reported that Council would have to decline the request to install 
directional signage. The reasons for this is the sign does not meet the 
requirements of the RTA or Council's insurer. A letter confirming Council's 
response has been sent to Don Page. 
 
The alternate option for the community to research is the use of private land 
for the signage, subject to meeting the requirements of Council's 
Development Control Plan. 
 
It was also suggested that Council could raise awareness of the location of the 
defibrillator through its corporate communications, particularly the publications 
circulating in Wardell. 
 
Clark Street Intersection 
 
John Truman confirmed that the Council's Section 94 Roads Plan included a 
project to improve the traffic arrangements at this intersection. A letter of 
confirmation will be forwarded to the Chamber of Commerce. 
 

6. Items raised by Members of the Committee 
 
Nil 
 
 

7. General Business 
 
Nil 
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8. Council Documents on Exhibition 
 
The list of previously advertised documents were discussed. This information 
was noted by the Committee. 
 

9. Business Without Notice 
 
Alan Hart 
 
• Noted the diversity of the business completed by the Committee at its last 

meeting. 
• Congratulated Council on the redevelopment of Ballina Airport. 
• Advised that Paradise FM is currently preparing for licence renewal and 

would be seeking references from Council and community organisations 
to support the application. 

 
Lorraine Leuckel 
 
• Requested a bin be located at the Ferry access on the South Ballina side. 
 

John Truman advised that a response to this request had been provided 
to Cr Meehan previously by email. A copy of that response follows. 
 
"I am writing in response to your inquiry about placing a bin at the South 
Ballina side of the ferry. 
 
As per my earlier email, I have sent a request to staff to inspect and 
advise.  Their response follows. 
 
I have spoken to the drivers and we cannot see the need to provide a bin 
on the southern side of the ferry as there is one on the Northern side that 
gets serviced Mon / Weds / Fri. This bin very rarely is overfull and is not 
one recognised as being a problem. 
  
The other problem is as our truck travels south only across the ferry as it 
continues down to Pimlico and comes back on the Pacific hwy, This would 
mean that the bin stand would require the truck to stop on the middle of 
the road and jump out and unlock the bin, empty the bin and replace the 
bin back into the stand , jump back into the truck and proceed on his way.  
  
The truck has no spot to pull off the road to service this bin which creates 
OHS issues.  
  
Also this bin will become in my opinion an opportunity bin for people to 
fill it up with household waste. 
 
Based on this advice, regretfully on this occasion I am reluctant to agree 
to the request.  Please contact me if you wish to discuss this matter 
further." 
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The Committee also requested that Council consider placing no littering 
signs at this location. 
 

Margaret Hain 
 
• Noted the excellent progress on the Ballina Bypass. 
 
George Young 
 
• Presented a letter, copy attached expressing concerns regarding 

pedestrian safety in West Ballina. 
 

In response John Truman advised that the Council had recently adopted a 
revision of its Pedestrian Access & Mobility Plan (PAMP). The PAMP was 
prepared following a process that identifies accident history and demand 
generation to allow the Council to identify a works program and prioritise 
the projects. In response to this plan, the Council has adopted a ten year 
works program for footpaths based on current budget predictions. John 
also reported that the pedestrian accident rates recorded for the Shire had 
significantly declined over the five years since the adoption of the first 
PAMP and this result was considered a direct response to the targeting of 
works to the locations with the highest recorded accident history. 
 
John also advised that the Council had a footpath inspection and 
maintenance program. These arrangements were the subject of a recent 
audit by Council's insurer and are considered to be compliant with best 
practice guidelines and provide Council with a basis for a defence for 
public liability claims. The reporting by the community of specific hazards 
is encouraged to enable our inspection and review. 
 
Further to this the Council has a road safety program. This program seeks 
to implement the actions in Council's Road Safety Strategic Plan. 
 
The Mayor also reported that any impacts to pedestrian amenity and 
safety generated by the proposed child care facility at Porter Park  will be 
mitigated by development consent conditions or land lease requirements. 
 
Finally, John noted that Council had completed footpath works in West 
Ballina on the Pacific Highway, Kalinga Street and Burns Point Ferry 
Road and that the new cycleway had been designed in accordance with 
the relevant Australian Standards. 

 
Betty Barwick 
 
• Requested mowing and drainage maintenance in the road reserve at 18 

Crane Street Ballina. 
 
Mary O'Brien 
 
• Requested the installation of handrails in the toilets at the Richmond 

Room to assist elderly patrons. 
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Glenn Costello 
 
• Congratulated Council on the handrail and shared path project at West 

Ballina. 
• Reported that the Jockey Club is seeking to establish a museum to 

commemorate the contributions of female jockeys to the racing industry 
and was requesting support to assist in grant applications. 

 
The Committee expressed its support for this project and encouraged 
member organisations to provide their own endorsement in writing to the 
Jockey Club. 
 

Andrew Playford 
 
• Noted that the Richmond Room was too small for the recent NORTEC 

Expo and called on Council to develop a civil hall project. 
• Noted that the East Ballina Lions Club was a finalist for a State Award for 

regional events for the East Ballina Markets. 
• Congratulated Ballina Public School for 150 years and thanked Council for 

supporting the celebrations. 
• Asked did students on the Ballina Youth Council represent themselves or 

the School. The response was that they represent themselves. Roberto 
Kenk is the Council officer contact for further enquiries. 

• Reported that Biala will now be charged $75.00 for Council to test their 
swimming pool and requested Council review that decision. 

 
Neil Denison 
 
• Asked can Council supply traps for Indian Myna. 
• Requested that the speed zone signage for Pimlico Road be reviewed as 

different zones apply for each direction of travel and that it is unclear what 
the zone is as you enter the road from the highway. 

 
Cr Alan Brown 
 
• Noted that the Council had commenced a program for fire hydrant 

maintenance. 
• Suggested that State Government should assist with providing funds for 

the footpaths in West Ballina. 
 
Cr Sue Meehan 
 
• Reported on the progress of the removal of the Champor Laurel trees in 

Crane Street as part of the project to re-establish the War Memorial. 
 

A copy of the plan for the memorial was requested and this is attached to 
these minutes. 
 
John Truman indicated he would advise what species was selected. The 
advise is Waterhousea Floribunda "Green Avenue" - picture attached. 
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Cr Phillip Silver 
 
• Reported that the RTA is seeking feedback on the proposal for a rest area 

at the Teven Interchange and that Council would be making a submission 
to encourage amenities and parking for cars as well as trucks. 

• Reported graffiti on the toilet block at Fishery Creek Boat Ramp that 
requires removal. (Cr Hordern also reported graffiti on the seats at the 
BBQ at this area adjacent to the river). 

 
10. Next Meeting 

 
The next meeting to be held at 4.00pm on Tuesday 9 November 2011. 
 

11. Meeting Close 
 
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 5.40pm. 
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